
                                                                                                  No. 54 West 46th St. 
                                                                                                  N.Y. April 30th [1885] 
My darling darling Harry, 
          I couldn’t write last night, for I had some thing of mamma’s to attend to and an 
important letter to write for her.  I hadn’t a moment to write to you, and now I have only a few 
moments, but must send you some word of mamma tho’ it isn’t any better news than 
yesterday.  Mamma got so much worse last evening & was very sick all night.  I had to give her 
her medicine every half hour, and didn’t go to bed at all.  I made myself as comfortable as I 
could, put on a wrapper & my slippers, and if I could have taken that lonely time for writing it 
would have been plenty of time for a whole volume, & would have done me so much good, but 
I could not have the light high enough to read or write, so I had to lie on the lounge and do 
nothing.  It was horrible.  We hoped that mamma would get some sleep, (for loss of sleep alone 
when she is well makes her about sick,) and she hasn’t had any for so long & is terribly in need 
of it.  She couldn’t even doze off if there was much light, and so I kept it low, and now and then 
she would fall in a little doze, but it wasn’t enough to do her any good, for she’d always get 
wakened by a ch coughing spell.  It was too provoking to think it had to wake her, but she 
coughed almost incessantly.  I got a little sleep toward morning but not enough to rest me, and 
I feel pretty well used up now, for I have not had any sleep to speak of for sometime, between 
mamma & the baby.  Jule had the baby last night, and I nursed mamma.  This morning mamma 
says she is better, but we cant judge by what she says.  To me she seems very much weaker, 
and the doctor said this morning “she must not see any one but you and your sister.  The 
people in the house must be kept out of the room.”  It exhausts her terribly to see people and 
he says it is bad for her to talk.  It takes her breath & is such an effort it uses up too much 
strength.  I rec’d your Sunday’s letter yesterday afternoon & was so very glad to have it.  I do 
hope everything will go well for you, & am so very anxious to hear from you again, for I suppose 
the next letter will bring some more definite news.  I am sorry you misunderstood my letter last 
Friday.  I wasn’t particularly happy I will own, but I did not feel quite as you tho’t I did, but I was 
so terribly worried and am still.  We have had an awful time with Rem & I wanted to write you 
about it, but hadn’t time to do so, and haven’t time now to answer your letter.  Between 
mamma and the baby & Ada & the care for the house we are kept on the jump night and day.  
Mrs. Hull is away & Ada is sick[,] has been in her room for two days now.  I do hope for some 
luck tonight & hope to write you a decent letter for Sunday but there is no telling how it will be, 
but I am sure you will understand it.  I hope to give you better news of mamma very soon.  I am 
awfully anxious about her.  My darling I long so to answer your letters, but I cant, I must go.  
Will things ever settle down?  Tomorrow will be May 1st & then we cant can talk about our 
meeting next month, & the time will then seem very near.  Isn’t it fortunate that we haven’t got 
to move.  I dont see how we could do it.  Oh my dearest I must leave you & go to my lessons.  I 
cant bear to go & give them, & haven’t any heart for it, but I suppose I must.  I am so blue, & so 
tired I hardly know how to move.  Tomorrow we are to change servants and things will be 
worse than ever then.  But if mamma is only better I wont mind the rest.  Goodbye my own.  
With deepest devotion and tenderest love     
          Your own loving 
                Effie. 



I wish this letter was decent but I know you’d rather have it than none & it is the best I can do 
so I’ll send it. 
        Unending love 
              Effie. 


